MUNSTER PLAN COMMISSION
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 11, 2014, 7:30 P.M.

MUNSTER TOWN HALL 
Call Meeting To Order – The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Michael Mellon, Chairman of the Plan Commission.
Roll call –  
Members present:
Members absent:
Others present:
William Baker
Roland Raffin
Steven P. Kennedy

John Edington
John Reed

Clay Johnson

Stuart Friedman






        

Andy Koultourides

Michael Mellon

Approval of minutes – Mr. Baker moved to approve the minutes of the December 10, 2013, meetings as presented.  Mr. Friedman seconded.  Motion passed 7-0. 
Preliminary Hearing – NONE
Public Hearing – PC 14-001 – Jeffrey Katz, Jim Lyons for Munster Group, LLC, seeking preliminary subdivision approval for Munster Stor-All, 230 45th Street – Mr. Jeffrey Katz, 831 Washington Street, Michigan City, IN, represented the petitioner.  

Mr. Katz explained to the Plan Commission that they seek subdivision approval for a storage facility that will house both climate controlled and non-climate controlled units.  There will also be a small retail store in the primary 37,800 sq. ft. climate-controlled building.  The facility will be equipped with security gates for the non-climate controlled areas and security cameras throughout.

Access to the facility from 45th Street will be through a shared curb cut with the Smith Brothers’ gas station parcel to the west.  The submitted subdivision parcel contained a thirty (30) foot roadway easement for navigation of traffic onto 45th Street via Margo Lane.  A second subdivision parcel was presented at the meeting which did not contain the thirty (30) foot easement.  Mr. Johnson stated that staff has requested the easement as part of the master plan for traffic in that area of 45th Street.  To limit curb cuts on 45th, cars would need to access businesses in that area from the rear access road off of Margo Lane or the shared curb cut at Smith Brother’s gas station.  Staff has requested that the Plan Commission ask the petitioner for a legal commitment or bond to improve the easement if and when the lot to the immediate east is improved.  Mr. Katz explained that the property is a low generator of traffic with approximately 10-15 cars per day throughout the year.  Staff is supportive of the use of the property and the low traffic generation of the facility.  

Mr. Katz expressed that his position is that they will grant the easement to the west and south of the property, but that the improvement of the easement will be the burden of the developer of the property to the east.  Mr. Katz also presented the proof of publication and public notice to Mr. Johnson

Mr. Mellon opened the floor to public comment.  With no one wishing to speak on this issue, the floor was closed to public comment.

Mr. Mellon expressed concerns that only allowing the rear access to the parcel to the east and not allowing curb cuts onto 45th Street could be construed as inverse condemnation.  Mr. Kennedy stated that the Town has required developers to provide easements often and can require the improvement of such an easement.

Mr. Johnson provided a diagram of an expanded Margo intersection that was contemplated in 2007 and 2011.  Mr. Mandon explained that the current geometry of the intersection is appropriate except during the high traffic generated by the Family Christian Center services.  The problem results mostly from the overlap of service times.  Mr. DeGiulio stated that it has been the Council’s policy to limit curb cuts and that the circulation road off of 45th has been a part of the Town’s long term plan.  Mr. DeGiulio also stated that it was required that each property owner improve their internal roadways for businesses along east 45th Street toward Highland.

Mr. Katz claimed that the burden of improving the easement was too great as they have already provided the Town with the easement and agreed to improve and maintain their ingress/egress through Smith Brothers gas station.

Mr. Friedman moved to approve the subdivision requested by the petitioner with the 30’ easement included along the south and west property lines.  The petitioner is also required to make a financial commitment to 100% of the costs of the roadway, at such a time when the property to the east develops.  The commitment is to be posted by bond in an amount determined by the Town Engineer.  Dr. Koultourides seconded the motion.  The motion carried 4-1; Mr. Mellon casting the vote against.

Site Plan Review – PC 14-001 – Jeffrey Katz, Jim Lyons for Munster Group, LLC, seeking preliminary subdivision approval for Munster Stor-All, 230 45th Street – Mr. Jeffrey Katz, 831 Washington Street, Michigan City, IN, represented the petitioner.
Mr. Katz supplied the Plan Commission with elevations of the property and landscape, irrigation, and photometric site plans for the facility.  He also supplied samples of the masonry materials and garage door bay colors and materials to be used.  Mr. Katz explained the stormwater detention will be a dry pond.  Mechanicals will be screened by a parapet wall.
The facility will only use one wall sign as presented, and there will be no dumpsters on site.  Facility users must transport garbage offsite.  

Mr. Baker moved to accept the site plan, contingent that the petitioner supply an elevation of the building which includes the landscaping for review and contingent on final engineering.  Dr. Koultourides seconded the motion.  The motion carried, 5-0.
PC 14-002 – Han Real Estate Holding, LLC, 10425 Calumet Avenue, Mr. Robert Edwards, 515 65th Street, Willowbrook, IL, appeared on behalf of the petitioner.  Mr. Edwards explained that Dr. Han has the property to the east of the Munster Animal Hospital under contract for purchase.  Mr. Han would like to develop the property into two retail buildings which will be for alternative pet medicine, a pet supply store, and other professional/retail uses.  The property would also have a 95 stall parking lot.  The intent of the developer is to exceed the parking requirements as many people who utilize the Munster Animal Hospital are parking on the internal private roadway.  Dr. Han wishes to develop the parking lot so that he may send his overflow parking into that lot.
Mr. Edwards stated that Dr. Han would like to develop a portion of the parking lot first and building the remainder of the parking lot, as his financing would allow.  Mr. Johnson stated that developing the parking lot first may seem backwards but will determine what types of uses may best fit the site as the buildings are developed at a later date.  He went on to say that the petitioner seeks approval just to develop the parking lot and will approach the Plan Commission again when the buildings are to be constructed.  Members of the Commission expressed that the parking lot should all be developed at once and expressed concerns about approving the site plans as is.  Discussion ensued.  Mr. Edwards stated he would supply irrigation plans, landscape elevations, and photometrics at the next meeting.  
Mr. Friedman moved to continue the hearing to the next meeting.  Dr. Koultourides seconded the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.

Findings of Fact - NONE
Items for Discussion 
1. Appointments to the BZA – Mr. Raffin was nominated by the Town Council representatives on the Plan Commission.  Mr. Edington moved to appoint.  Dr. Koultourides seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  Mr. Friedman was appointed by the remaining members of the Plan Commission.  Mr. Baker moved to appoint.  Mr. Mellon seconded the motion.  The motion carried.

2. Election of Plan Commission Officers – 

a. Chairman – Dr. Koultourides moved to nominate Mr. Baker as Chairman.  Mr. Friedman seconded the motion.  The motion carried.

b. Vice Chairman – Mr. Baker moved to nominate Mr. Friedman as Vice Chairman.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Edington.  The motion carried.

3. Mr. Mellon stated that he was recently selected to serve on the Lake County Board of Elections.  He has the Board’s attorney determining if a conflict exists or the positions are considered “lucrative.”  If a conflict exists, he will resign from the Plan Commission.
Adjournment

Dr. Koultourides moved to adjourn.  Mr. Friedman seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously at 9:15PM.

__________________________



Date: ____________

Michael Mellon
Chairperson, Munster Plan Commission
